CITY COUNCIL

TUESDAY, 3 AUGUST 2004 AT 6.45 PM

PRESENT:
The Mayor (Councillor Aldersey), Councillors Allison, Atkinson, Bloxham, Boaden, Mrs Bowman, Bowman (S), Mrs Bradley, Collier, Mrs Crookdake, Dodd, Earp, Mrs Farmer, Farmer (P), Firth, Mrs Fisher, Mrs Geddes, Mrs Glendinning, Glover, Graham, Hendry, Hodgson, Im Thurn, Jefferson, Joscelyne, Knapton, Mrs Mallinson, Ms Martlew, McDevitt, Mitchelson, Morton, Mrs Parsons, Ms Patrick, Mrs Prest, Ms Quilter, Mrs Rutherford, Rutherford (K), Scarborough, Mrs Southward, Stevenson, Stockdale, Stothard, Mrs Styth, Toole, Tootle, Warwick, Ms Watson, Watson (R), Weber, Weedall and Wilson.

C.156/04
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

An Apology for Absence was received from Councillor Guest.

C.157/04
MINUTES

The Minutes of the meeting of the City Council held on 1 and 28 June and 2 July 2004 were signed by the Mayor as a true record of the meetings.

C.158/04
AGENDA

The Mayor reported that he had agreed to consider two additional items as urgent items of business on the Agenda.  The items related to the Liberal Democrat Group representation on the Employment Panel and the appointment of a Chairman of the Employment Panel for the municipal year 2004/05.  He also added that the item on the Agenda relating to extensions to existing car parks had been called in and would be subject to consideration by the Overview and Scrutiny Committee on 4 August 2004 and was therefore withdrawn from the Council Agenda.

C.159/04
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Bradley declared a personal interest which was also prejudicial in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of the Agenda item relating to the Repairs of Adopted and Unadopted Back Lanes.  She stated that one of the Lanes listed in the Priority List was to the rear of her property.  

Councillor Warwick declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of the items of business concerning the petition relating to the Gordon Box Car Sales and accompanying report.  He stated that his interest was in respect of his employment.  

Councillor Weedall declared a personal interest which was also prejudicial in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of Planning Application 04/0437 Erection of Single Dwelling on Land to the North of Lochinvar and Eden View, Cargo, Carlisle, and the Minute relating to the subsequent site visit on that Planning Application which was undertaken by the Development Control Committee on 14 July 2004.  Councillor Weedall indicated that his interest was as the Applicant.

C.160/04
ANNOUNCEMENTS

(a) The Mayor 

(i)  The Mayor reported the recent death of former Councillor, J F Long, who had been Mayor of the City in 1977/78 had served as a City Councillor and had been made an Honorary Freeman of the City. The Council stood for a Minute’s Silence in memory of former Councillor Long and in recognition of the contribution which he had made to Carlisle.  

Councillors Toole, Bradley, Farmer, Styth, Hodgson and the Mayor paid tribute to the life and work of former Councillor Long.

(ii)  The Mayor also reported that following the announcement of a Government Spending Review and the threat of disbandment of the Kings Own Royal Border Regiment, the Mayors of towns and cities across Cumbria had joined together to compile a petition to save the Kings Own Royal Border Regiment.  He asked all Members for their support in collecting names for the petition.

(iii)  The Mayor announced that a Civic Breakfast was to be held on 28 August 2004 to mark the Great Fair.  The Breakfast would be held at 8.30 am and tickets were available at a cost of £5.00 per head.  The proceeds would be collected for the Mayor’s Charity.

(b) Leader of the City Council

(i)  The Leader reminded Members that the next meeting of the Executive would be held on Tuesday, 17 August 2004 and not Monday, 16 August 2004 as originally scheduled.

(ii)  The Leader reminded Council that earlier in the year, the Deputy Prime Minister had launched the “Northern Way”, an initiative to help the economic performance of Northern England improve by developing a growth strategy to harness the assets of cities to drive growth in the city regions. However at a recent meeting of Cumbria Strategic Partnership the eight city regions in the North West were identified but sadly Carlisle was not included.  The Leader highlighted Carlisle’s role as an important city, the regional centre for Cumbria which had the capacity to grow and lead development in the sub region.  He added that the Northern Way initiative would present an important opportunity to tackle long-standing structural problems and boost the growth potential for the area and should not be missed.  To that effect he was lobbying in the strongest possible terms that Carlisle and Cumbria should be included explicitly in the growth strategy and had written to the North West Development Agency expressing those views and could ask for a meeting with the Office of the Deputy Prime Minister to put the City’s case if necessary.

(iii)  The Leader reported that the Carlisle Focus Magazine had been shortlisted for two national awards: The Best Civic Newspaper and the Best Corporate Publication, and the Leader congratulated the Communications Team for their efforts.

(iv)  The Leader reported the receipt of a letter of resignation from the Town Clerk and Chief Executive and added that he had instigated meetings of the Employment Panel to discuss interim arrangements and progress the appointment of a new Town Clerk and Chief Executive.  He added that he had also instructed the Head of Member Support and Employee Services to arrange a briefing session to update all Members and Substitutes of the Employment Panel.  The Leader thanked the Town Clerk and Chief Executive for the contributions which he had made to the City Council and hoped that the Town Clerk and Chief Executive in his new role as Chief Executive of the Cumbria County Council would be able to play a part in strengthening relationships between the County Council and all District Councils in Cumbria.

(c) Members of the Executive

(i)  The Portfolio Holder for Environment, Infrastructure and Transport reported the receipt of notification of engineering work which would take place on the West Coast Main Line over the August Bank Holiday Weekend which would affect train journeys from Carlisle to London.  

(ii)  The Portfolio Holder for Environment, Infrastructure and Transport also reported that Mr Speirs, the Head of Environmental Protection Services, had submitted a letter of resignation and he paid tribute to the work which Mr Speirs had carried out on behalf of the City Council and the people in the area, and wished Mr Speirs good luck for his future.

Councillors Bradley, Farmer and the Mayor also paid tribute to the work of Mr Speirs and passed on their best wishes for Mr Speirs’ future.

(d) Town Clerk and Chief Executive

There were no announcements from the Town Clerk and Chief Executive.

C.161/04
PRESENTATION OF PETITIONS –


GORDON BOX CAR SALES

Pursuant to Procedure Rule 10.11, the Town Clerk and Chief Executive reported the receipt of a petition from Mr Harris and Mr Wigglesworth concerning activities at the Gordon Box Car Sales Garage on Caldewgate, Carlisle.  

Mr Harris addressed the meeting and informed Members of problems which were being experienced by residents, local businesses and Stagecoach as a result of the activities at the Gordon Box Car Sales Garage.  He informed Members of discussions which he had held with Council Officers, the County Council and the Police with regard to the matter.  

Members reported on discussions which had taken place at the County Council’s Local Area Committee with regard to this matter, and outlined a number of options to address the issues which had been raised.  

The Portfolio Holder presented Report LDS.38/04 regarding the alleged disturbance caused by Gordon Box Car Sales.  He commented that the alleged nuisance appeared to be caused by three issues: the washing of vehicles on the street, the parking of vehicles on the street and the selling of vehicles on the street.  He added that whilst the residents of Morton Street had highlighted a number of problems, City Council officers had assessed the situation and having taken into account the powers available to the City Council, there was insufficient evidence of a statutory nuisance which would allow the City to take any action.  The Portfolio Holder added that Officers of the City Council would however monitor the situation with regard to the parking of vehicles, obstruction of bus stops, the problems caused by spraying of vehicles and would also contact the police to pursue any issues relating to allegations of vehicles being parked on the highway without tax discs.  

Councillor Bloxham noted the response to the petition from the County Council’s Local Area Committee and agreed that Officers from both Authorities would work together to address the issues raised by the Petitioners within the powers available to the City Council.

RESOLVED –  (1)  That the report be noted.

(2) That the situation at Morton Street continue to be monitored by the relevant Officers and reports be submitted to the Executive and appropriate Regulatory Committees if action on the matter is considered to be required.

(3) That the response of the County Council’s Local Area Committee to the petition be noted and Officers work with their colleagues in the County Council to take any appropriate action.

(4) That Officers contact the land owner (Thomas Graham & Sons Ltd) to discuss the problems caused by the Gordon Box car sales to see if there were ways of alleviating those problems.

C.162/04
QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS OF THE CITY COUNCIL

Pursuant to Procedure Rule 11.2 the Town Clerk and Chief Executive reported that no questions had been submitted on notice by Members of the City Council.

C.163/04
EXECUTIVE

Pursuant to Procedure Rule 11 Councillor Mitchelson moved and Councillor Firth seconded the receipt and adoption of the Minutes of the meetings of the Executive held on 24 May, 1 and 19 July 2004 with the exception of Minutes EX.142/04 Extensions to Off Street Car Parks, EX.143/04 CPA 2003 Days Leave, EX.153/04 Representatives on Outside Bodies and EX.155/04 Land and Property Transactions which had been “called-in” for scrutiny by Overview and Scrutiny Committees.

Members questioned the Leader and Portfolio Holders on details of the above minutes.

RESOLVED – (1)
That the Minutes of the meetings of the Executive held on 24 May, 1 and 19 July 2004 with the exception of the Minutes listed above which had been called in for scrutiny be received.

(2) That it be noted that the Portfolio Holder for Environment, Infrastructure and Transport was currently looking at ways of reducing waste as part of the evaluation of the Recycling Programme and he was proposing to call a small cross party working group with a view to discussing options on how to progress the matter.

C.164/04
PORTFOLIO HOLDER REPORTS

Copies of reports from the following Portfolio Holders were circulated prior to the meeting:

(i) Health and Community Activities

(ii) Corporate Resources

(iii) Policy Performance Management Finance and Resources

(iv) Promoting Carlisle

(v) Economic Prosperity

(vi) Environment Infrastructure and Transport

Members questioned individual Portfolio Holders on their reports and it was:

RESOLVED – 
That the reports of the Portfolio Holders be received.

C.165/04
OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY MINUTES AND CHAIRMAN’S 


REPORT

(a)
Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee
Councillor Jefferson moved and it was seconded that the Minutes of the meeting of the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee held on 3 June and the Minutes of the combined meeting of the Overview and Scrutiny Committees held on 29 June 2004 be received and adopted.

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the meeting of the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee held on 3 June and the Minutes from the combined meeting of the Overview and Scrutiny Committees held on 29 June be received and adopted.

(b)
Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee

Councillor Boaden moved and it was seconded that the Minutes of the meeting of the Overview and Scrutiny Community held on 28 June 2004 be received and adopted.  Councillor Boaden also presented his Chairman’s report.

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the meeting of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee held on 28 and 29 June 2004 together with the Chairman’s report be received and adopted.

(c)
Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee

Councillor Mrs Prest moved and it was seconded that the Minutes of the meetings of the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee held on 25 May, 28 and 29 June 2004 together with the Chairman’s report be received and adopted.

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the meeting of the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee held on 25 May,  28 and 29 June 2004 together with the Chairman’s report be received and adopted.

(d)
Overview and Scrutiny Committee Infrastructure
Councillor Mrs Rutherford moved and it was seconded that the Minutes of the Overview and Scrutiny Committee Infrastructure held on 27 May 2004 be received and adopted.  The Minutes of the meeting of the Overview and Scrutiny Committee Infrastructure held on 28 and 29 June 2004 were also moved and seconded for adoption.

Councillor Mrs Mallinson paid tribute to the work which Mrs Rutherford had carried out as the former Chair of the Overview and Scrutiny Committee Infrastructure.

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the meeting of the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee held on 27 May, 28 and 29 June 2004 be received and adopted.

C.166/04
LICENSING AND REGULATORY PANEL

Councillor Morton moved and it was seconded by Councillor Mrs Parsons that the Minutes of the meetings of the Licensing and Regulatory Panel held on 26 May and 7 July 2004 be received and adopted.  

Councillor Morton informed Members that the Council’s Licensing Policy would be circulated to all Members of the City Council in the near future for consultation prior to the Council considering the adoption of the Policy.

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the meeting of the Licensing and Regulatory Panel held on 26 May and 7 July 2004 be received and adopted.

C.167/04
DEVELOPMENT AND CONTROL COMMITTEE

Councillor Collier moved and Councillor Jefferson seconded the receipt and adoption of the Minutes of the meetings of the Development Control Committee held on 2 and 4 June and 14 July 2004.

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the meetings of the Development Control Committee held on 2 and 4 June and 14 July 2004 be received and adopted.

C.168/04
NOTICE OF MOTION

(a) Kings Own Royal Border Regiment

Pursuant to Procedure Rule 12 the Town Clerk and Chief Executive reported the receipt of the following Notice of Motion submitted by Councillor Mitchelson:-


“This Council notes with concern the threat of disbandment of the Kings Own Royal Border Regiment, following the Government’s spending review and resolves to lobby the Secretary of State for Defence urging the retention of the Regiment”.

The motion was seconded by Councillor Collier.

Councillor Mrs Bradley moved an amendment to Councillor Mitchelson’s motion:


To delete all after 


“the Kings Own Royal Border Regiment” 


and add “and supports the petition published in the News and Star.  The Council thus urges the Secretary of State for Defence and the Government to look elsewhere during the round of cuts and re-structuring.  The Council insists that the Kings Own Royal Border Regiment should ideally be left as it is, but if not, that the name of the Regiment should survive”.

The amendment was seconded by Councillor Glover.

Following some considerable discussion Councillor Weber moved a further amendment that the Notice of Motion be amended so as to read:-


“This Council notes with concern the threat of disbandment of the Kings Own Royal Border Regiment, following the Government’s spending review, and resolves to lobby the Secretary of State for Defence urging the retention of the Regiment and fully supports the petition and campaign in the Evening News and Star”.

The Leader of the City Council agreed to accept the alteration to his motion and Councillor Bradley agreed to withdraw her earlier amendment to the motion.  Following voting thereon the amended motion as set out below was AGREED:


“This Council notes with concern the threat of disbandment of the Kings Own Royal Border Regiment, following the Government’s spending review, and resolves to lobby the Secretary of State for Defence urging the retention of the Regiment and fully supports the petition and campaign in the Evening News and Star”.

(b)
Declarations of Interest

Councillor Mrs Bradley having declared an interest in the following item of business earlier in the meeting left the room whilst the matter was being considered.

Councillors Mrs Fisher, Mrs Geddes, Tootle, Glover, Ms Quilter and Ms Patrick declared a personal interest which was also prejudicial under the Council’s Code of Conduct in the following item of business relating to Repairs to Adopted and Unadopted Back Lanes.  They declared that their interest was in respect of their financial affairs and left the room during consideration of the item.

(c) 
Repairs to Adopted and Unadopted Back Lanes

Pursuant to Procedure Rule 12 the Town Clerk and Chief Executive reported the receipt of the following Notice of Motion submitted by Councillor Weber:-


“That the Council recognises the urgent need for repair of many adopted and unadopted back lanes in the City.  In order to commence a programme of improvements the Council request the Executive as a matter of urgency:-

(i) To prepare for implementation a strategy for dealing with the disrepair of back lanes which we include:


(a)
Proposals to improve all the adopted lanes in the Priority 1 category on the attached list, with recommendations for approval by a supplementary estimate of £200,000 to enable the works to be commenced as soon as possible in this financial year;


(b)
Proposals for a budget bid for £200,000 to be put forward for 2005/06 in respect of improvement works to all back lanes in the priority 2 category on the attached list;


(c)
Instructions to Officers to prioritise back lanes in the priority 3 category of the attached list in order to produce a rolling programme of improvements;

(d)
Instructions to Officers to inspect and prioritise works to unadopted roads and back lanes in order to produce an ongoing programme of improvements across the district, with the clear understanding that works will be undertaken on an objective  professionally assessed basis, prioritised by needs.
2.
To include an item on the Agenda of the next Infrastructure Overview
and Scrutiny Committee, with an appropriate report from Officers, setting out proposals for the preparation and implementation of the above Strategy, with the recommendations of the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee being forwarded to the Executive Meeting on the 13 September 2004 for implementation”.

The motion was seconded by Councillor Glover.  

Councillor Glover having then left the meeting the motion was further seconded by Councillor Boaden.

Councillor Bloxham moved an amendment to the motion of Councillor Weber that in the first paragraph on line 3 delete all after “requests” and substitute with 

“Officers to prepare a report for submission to the next meeting of Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee on a strategy for dealing with the disrepair of back lanes.  This should include proposals of a rolling programme of improvements commencing in this current financial year. Following the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee Meeting the matter be referred to the Executive for progress.”

The amendment was seconded by Councillor Mitchelson.

Following discussion the amendment of Councillor Bloxham as set out above was AGREED and the substantive motion as set out below was approved.

“That the Council recognises the urgent need for repair of many adopted and unadopted back lanes in the city.  In order to commence a programme of improvements, the Council requests Officers to prepare a report for submission to the next meeting of the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee on a strategy for dealing with the disrepair of back lanes.  This should include proposals of a rolling programme of improvements commencing in this current financial year.  Following the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee Meeting the matter be referred to the Executive for progress.”

C.169/04
PROPOSALS FROM THE EXECUTIVE IN RELATION TO THE



COUNCIL’S BUDGET AND POLICY FRAMEWORK

(i)
EX.125/04 Medium Term Financial Plan 2006/06 to 2007/08
Pursuant to Minute EX.125/04 consideration was given to Report FS.7/04 (amended) regarding the Council’s Medium Term Financial Plan, which provides the corporate financial planning framework to provide strategic direction to the Council for the next 3 years, and ensures that the financial resources of the Council are directed to achieving the Council’s Key Corporate Objectives.

Councillor Firth informed members that the Medium Term Financial Plan had been considered by the Authority’s Strategic Financial Planning Group, the Overview and Scrutiny Committee and the Executive, and he moved, Councillor Mitchelson seconded, and it was AGREED that the Medium Term Financial Plan for the period 2005/06 to 2007/08 as attached to Report FS.7/04 (amended) be approved.

(ii)
EX.126/04 Corporate Charging Policy 2005/06 to 2007/08
Pursuant to Minute EX.126/04 consideration was given to a report of the Head of Finance FS.8/04 (amended) regarding the Council’s Draft Corporate Charging Policy.

Councillor Firth informed the Council that the report had been considered by the Council’s Strategic Financial Planning Group, the Overview & Scrutiny Committees and the Council’s Executive, and he moved and Councillor Mitchelson seconded the receipt and adoption of the Corporate Charging Policy for the period 2005/06 to 2007/08 as set out in Report FS.8/04 (amended).

Councillor Glover moved and Councillor Bradley seconded, that the Target Groups to be considered when investigating concessions as set out on page 7 to the above report be amended by the addition of the following groups:- 

“people on supplementary benefit, people receiving attendance allowance, people receiving disability living allowance and any other appropriate groups.”

Councillor Stockdale also noted that the registered disabled were included as a target group when investigating concessions under the Corporate Charging Policy, but added that not all disabled people were registered including deaf people who were not registered as disabled. He asked that consideration be given to accommodating disabled people who were not registered in the list of concessions so as not to discriminate against those groups.

RESOLVED – That the Corporate Charging Policy for the period 2005/06 to 2007/08 as set out in Report FS.8/04 (amended) be agreed subject to the inclusion in the Target Groups to be considered when investigating concessions of the following groups:-

(a)  those people on supplementary benefits, those people in receipt of attendance allowance, those people in receipt of disability living allowance and any other appropriate groups.

(b)  that officers carry out further investigations with regards to the inclusion in the list of concessions of disabled people who were not registered.

(iii)
EX.127/04 Capital Strategy 2005/06 to 2007/08
Pursuant to Minute EX.127/04 consideration was given to a report of the Head of Finance FS.9/04 (amended) regarding the draft Capital Strategy for 2005/06 to 2007/08. The Council’s Capital Strategy ensures that capital resources contribute to the achievement of the Council’s Corporate Objectives and co-ordinate the strategic capital priorities emerging from service unit business planning and monitors the capital spending on projects and schemes to ensure that the City’s money is spent wisely.

Councillor Firth informed the Council that the report had been considered by the Council’s Strategic Financial Planning Group, the Overview and Scrutiny Committees and the Executive, and he moved, Councillor Mitchelson seconded and it was AGREED that the City Council’s Capital Strategy for 2005/06 to 2007/08 as set out in Report FS.9/04 (amended) be approved.

(iv)
EX.128/04 Asset Management Plan 2005/06 to 2007/08
Pursuant to Minute EX.128/04 consideration was given to a Report of the Head of Property Services (PS.15/04) regarding the Council’s Asset Management Plan which is the Authority’s Statement setting out how the Council proposes to use its capital and asset resources to contribute towards fulfilling the themes set out in the City Vision document.

Councillor Firth informed the Council that the report had been considered by the Strategic Finance Planning Group, the Overview and Scrutiny Committee and the Executive, and he moved and Councillor Mitchelson seconded that the Draft Asset Management Plan 2005/06 to 2007/08 be approved by the City Council.


Councillor Bradley suggested that consideration should be given to consulting local Ward Members on any forthcoming sales of land to use the local members’ knowledge of any possible problems with proposed sales.

RESOLVED – (1) That the City Council’s, Asset Management Plan 2005/06 to 2007/08 as attached to Report PS.15/04 be approved and adopted by the City Council.

(2)  The Portfolio Holder agreed to make arrangements for local Members to be consulted on forthcoming sales of land in individual wards.

(v)
EX.131/04 Provisional General Fund Outturn 2003/04
Pursuant to Minute EX.131/04 consideration was given to a Report of the Head of Finance (FS.11/04) setting out the Provisional General Fund Outturn for 2003/04.  The Outturn showed that at 31 March 2004 there was an underspend of £1,414,267 as compared to the revised budget however, when committed expenditure totalling £1,414,200 was taken into account the net underspend was £67.  In addition to that there was a request for carry forwards of £128,730 in respect of new items of expenditure which would result in a net overspend to the Council in 2003/04 of £128,663.  

Councillor Firth informed Members that the report had been considered by the Council’s Strategic Financial Planning Group, the Overview and Scrutiny Committees and the Executive, and he moved, Councillor Mitchelson seconded and it was AGREED 

(1)  
That the underspend of £1,414,267 as at 31 March 2004 against approved budgets be noted.

(2)
That the definition used and the level of committed expenditure totalling £1,414,200 as set out in paragraph 3.3 of the above report be noted and that level of committed expenditure be carried forward to 2004/05.

(3)
That the new spending bids totalling £128,730 as identified in Report FS.11/04 in respect of uncommitted underspends be approved.

(4)
That it be noted that the information contained in the above report is provisional and subject to the formal audit process.

(vi)
EX.132/04 Provisional Capital Outturn 2003/04

Pursuant to Minute EX.132/04 consideration was given to a report of the Head of Finance (FS.12/04) on the provisional outturn for the Council’s Capital Programme which summarised the outturn for individual schemes in 2003/04, the statutory Capital Determinations for 2003/04 together with the revised Capital Programme for 2004/05.

Councillor Firth informed Members that the report had been considered by the Strategic Financial Planning Group, the Overview and Scrutiny Committees and the Executive, and he moved, Councillor Mitchelson seconded, and it was AGREED

(1) That the Capital Outturn for 2003/04 as set out in Appendix 1 to Report FS.12/04 and the carry forward of £3,213,220 of committed expenditure to 2004/05 be approved.

(2)
That the Capital Determinations for 2003/04 as set out in Report FS.12/04 be agreed.

(3)
That the revised Capital Programme for 2004/05 as set out in Appendix 3 to the above report be agreed.

(4)
That it be noted that the information contained in the report is provisional and subject to the formal audit process.

(vii)
EX.137/04 Statement of Accounts 2003/04
Pursuant to Minute EX.137/04 consideration was given to a Report from the Head of Finance (FS.14/04) on the Council’s Statement of Accounts for 2003/04.    Members were informed that once approved by Council the Statements would be subject to audit and the process needed to be concluded by the end of November 2004 which was the statutory deadline.  The report also sets out the results of the relevant Best Value Performance Plan Performance Indicators for 2003/04. 

Councillor Firth moved that subject to the amendment in paragraph 2.1 of the report relating to LP.88 General Fund Reserve as percentage of net revenue expenditure from “£7.684m” to “£7.348m” with a resultant total being amended from “£6.106m” to “£5.806m”; that the Draft 2003/04 Statement of Accounts as attached to Report FS.14/045 be approved, it being noted that the Statements will be subject to audit.  Councillor Firth also moved that the results of the Best Value Performance Indicators be noted.

Councillor Mitchelson seconded the above motion and it was

RESOLVED – (1) That the Draft 2003/04 Statement of Accounts as set out in Report FS.14/04 be approved subject to the amendment of the figures in the Best Value Plan Performance Indicator LP.88 as detailed above.

(2)  That it be noted that the Statements will be subject to audit.

(3)  That the results of the Best Value Performance Indicators as set out in report FS.14/04 be noted.

(viii)
EX.138/04 Local Government Act 2003 Regulation of Cosmetic


Piercing  and Skin Colouring Business
Pursuant to Minute EX.138/04 consideration was given to a report from the Head of Environmental Protection Services (EPS.39/04) seeking the adoption of the provisions of the Local Government Act 2003 for the registration of cosmetic piercing and skin colouring businesses.

Councillor Bloxham moved, Councillor Mitchelson seconded, and it was AGREED:

(1) That the powers contained within Section 120 of the Local Government Act 2003 together with the model byelaws to require the registration of cosmetic piercing and skin colouring businesses be adopted by the City Council, and a registration fee for 2004/05 of £49 be adopted.

(2)
That the powers and byelaws as set out in Report EPS.39/04 be adopted.

(ix)
EX.139/04 Procurement Strategy
Pursuant to Minute EX.139/04 consideration was given to a Report from the Executive Director (CE.19/04) on the review/revision of the Council’s Procurement Strategy.

Councillor Firth moved, Councillor Mitchelson seconded, and it was AGREED that the Council’s Procurement Strategy as attached to Report CE.19/04 be received and adopted by the City Council.

(x)
EX.140/04 Member Learning and Development
Consideration was given to a Report from the Head of Member and Employee Services (ME.20/04) regarding a framework for Member Learning and Development, which included a formal corporate programme of training for Members, revised funding arrangements for Members training and the adoption of a set of Member Role Descriptors.

Councillor Geddes moved, Councillor Mitchelson seconded and it was AGREED that the Members Learning and Development framework as set out in Report ME.20/04 and its associated components be adopted as Council policy.

(xi)
EX.142/04 Extensions to Existing Car Parks
As the item had been called in for scrutiny by the Overview and Scrutiny Committee, this item was withdrawn from the Council Agenda.

C.170/04
DEMOCRATIC ENGAGEMENT BEST VALUE REVIEW

Pursuant to Minute OSM.31/04 consideration was given to Report SP.24/04 enclosing the final Report and Action Plan of the Democratic Engagement Best Value Review.

Councillor Jefferson in moving the report commented that the report had been considered and approved by the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee, the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee and the Executive.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Democratic  Engagement Best Value Review Final Report and Action Plan as attached to Report SP.24/04 be approved.

(2)  That the Action Plan arising from the Democratic Engagement Best Value Review be referred to the Executive for implementation and the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee monitor the implementation of that Action Plan.

(2)
That the thanks and congratulations of the Council be extended to all Officers and Members who had been involved in the Democratic Engagement Best Value Review.

C.171/04
SUPPORTING COMMUNITIES BEST VALUE REVIEW

Pursuant to Minute OSM.7/04 consideration was given to Report CE.3/04 which contained the final Report and Action Plan of the Supporting Communities Best Value Review.

Councillor Jefferson in moving the report informed Council that the report had been considered by the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee, the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee and the Executive.  The report was seconded and it was

RESOLVED

(1) 
That the final Report and Action Plan of the Supporting Communities Best Value Review be received and adopted by the City Council.

(2)
That the Action Plan arising from the Supporting Communities Best Value Review be referred to the Executive for implementation.

(3)
That in accordance with the process for progressing Best Value Reviews the monitoring of the implementation of the Action Plan be referred to the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee.

C.172/04
REPRESENTATIVES ON OUTSIDE BODIES

Consideration was given to Report LDS.36/04 regarding the nomination of City Council Representatives to serve on various outside bodies.

Councillor Mitchelson moved and it was seconded that the City Council’s Representatives on the following outside bodies be as listed :

Brackenhill Trust – Board of Trustees

-
Councillor Bloxham

Cumbria Superannuation Fund Forum

-
Councillor Firth

Reserve Forces and Cadets Association

         For the North West of England


-
Councillor Mrs Parsons

St Martins College Governing Body


-
Councillor Firth

And that it be noted that the Council’s Representatives on the Cumbria Valuation Tribunal are Mr Barwick, up until 2006.  Councillor Weedall until 2009 with one vacancy.

Councillor Mrs Bradley moved and it was seconded, that the City Council be represented on the Reserve Forces and Cadets Association for the North West of England by Councillor Weedall, and the City Council be represented on the St Martin’s College Governing Body by Councillor Watson (R).

Following voting thereon it was AGREED that the City Council be represented on the following bodies as listed.

Brackenhill Trust Board of Trustees


-
Councillor Bloxham

Cumbria Superannuation Fund Forum

-
Councillor Firth

Reserve Forces & Cadets Association for

      The North West of England


-
Councillor Weedall

St Martin’s College Governing Body


-
Councillor R Watson

It being noted that the Council’s Representatives on the Cumbria Valuation Tribunal are Mr Barwick up until 2006, Councillor Weedall up until 2009 with one vacancy.

C.173/04
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Stevenson declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in the item of business relating to the nomination on the City Council’s representative to serve on the Brackenhill Trust Board of Trustees, he stated that his interest was in respect of his employment.

Councillor Boaden declared a personal interest which was also prejudicial in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in the item of business relating to the nomination of City Council representative to serve on the governing body of St Martin’s College.  He stated that his interest was in respect of his employment.

C.174/04
DURATION OF MEETING

Pursuant to Procedure Rule 9 the Mayor moved and it was agreed that the meeting should continue beyond 9.45 pm to enable the remaining items of business to be considered at the meeting.

C.175/04
RESIDENTIAL PLANNING PERMISSION



MORATORIUM IN THE RURAL AREA

Pursuant to Minute DC.72/04 consideration was given to report (P.36/04) regarding a Residential Planning Permission Moratorium in the Council’s Rural Area.  The Council were informed that the interim housing statement had been intended to reduce housing supply in the rural area by introducing a restrictive planning policy regime for housing however the number of permissions granted for dwellings in the Council’s rural area had now exceeded the annual target required by the Cumbrian Lake District Joint Structure Plan 2001 to 2016 which was reflected in the draft Carlisle District Local Plan 2001-2016.  Councillor Bloxham moved, Councillor Jefferson seconded and it was AGREED that:

(i)
It be noted that a moratorium on new rural housing permissions had been imposed by the City Council Development Control Committee with effect from 17 July 2004 as detailed in amended paragraphs 3.7 – 3.10 of report P.36/04 and that decision be endorsed by the City Council.
(ii)
It be noted that the moratorium was to be reviewed on an annual basis.

C.176/04
ELECTED MEMBERS ALLOWANCES SCHEME 2004/05

Consideration was given to a report from the Head of Member Support and Employee Services (ME.21/4) on the Elected Members Allowances Scheme for 2004/05.  Members were reminded that the Council had agreed on 4 November 2003 that rates of allowances for members should in future increase in line with any increases applicable to Officers salaries and allowances. The National Joint Council for Local Government Services had recently issued percentage increases to apply to Officers salaries and allowances and in line with the Councils previous decision these increases would now apply to Members with effect from April 2004 and April 2005.

RESOLVED – (1)
That the increases to basic and special responsibility allowances effective from 1 April 2004 as set out in Appendix VIII to report ME.21/04 be noted.

(2) That the increases to subsistence and dependent carers allowances effective from 1 April 2004 as set out in report ME.21/04 be noted.

(3) That it be noted that the elected Member Independent Remuneration Panel would make recommendations to Council in November 2004 in respect of entrance by Councillors to the Local Government Pension Scheme for 2005/06.

C.177/04
OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY PROCEDURE RULES



CALL IN AND URGENCY

Pursuant to Overview and Scrutiny Procedure Rule 15(1) the Head of Legal and Democratic Services report (LDS.34/04) on decisions taken as a matter of urgency without the need for call-in.  The decisions related to the report on Regional Government and Local Government Review which was dealt with by the Executive at its meeting on 1 July 2004.

RESOLVED  That the report be noted.

C.178/04
URGENT ITEMS

The Mayor reported that he had agreed to consider the following items at the meeting as urgent item of business due to the need for the Council to elect a Chairman of the Employment Panel and agree the change to Liberal Democrat representation on the Employment Panel.  He informed Members that the matters were urgent due to the recent resignation of the Town Clerk and Chief Executive and the need for early meetings of the Employment Panel to progress interim management arrangements for the Authority and the appointment of a new Town Clerk and Chief Executive.

C.179/04
EMPLOYMENT PANEL - LIBERAL DEMOCRAT NOMINATIONS

It was moved, seconded and AGREED that the Liberal Democrat representation on the Employment Panel be amended by the deletion of Councillor Farmer (P) as the Liberal Democrat substitute on the Employment Panel and his replacement by Councillor Guest.

C.180/04
EMPLOYMENT PANEL CHAIRMAN

It was moved by Councillor Mitchelson, seconded by Councillor Bloxham that Councillor Firth be elected as the Chairman of the Employment Panel for the municipal year 2004/05.

It was moved by Councillor Glover, seconded by Councillor Bradley that Councillor Stothard be elected as the Chairman on the Employment Panel for the municipal year 2004/05.  

Following voting thereon the votes were tied and the Mayor used his casting vote in favour of Councillor Firth.  

RESOLVED That Councillor Firth be elected as the Chairman of the Employment Panel for the municipal year 2004/05.

C.181/04
PUBLIC AND PRESS

RESOLVED - That in accordance with Section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act 1972, the Public and Press were excluded from the meeting during consideration of the following item of business on the grounds that it involves the likely disclosure of exempt information, as defined in the Paragraph Number 8 of Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the 1972 Local Government Act.  

C.182/04
SHEEPMOUNT BRIDGE

Pursuant to Minute EX.156/04 consideration was given to report CTS.12/04 on options for strengthening/replacing the Sheepmount Bridge to complement the major refurbishment project to the facilities at the Sheepmount.  

Councillor Mitchelson informed Members that the Executive had recommended that the Council carry out minimal essential repairs to the existing bridge with a reinforced concrete saddle over the existing troughing using a lightweight concrete and shear studs site welded to the existing deck to achieve a composite action as the preferred option for increasing the load capacity of the Sheepmount Bridge.  He added that the Executive had recommended the Council to allocate a supplementary estimate of £50,000 to enable the detailed preparation of the preferred option.

RESOLVED – That the Executive’s decision on the preferred option for increasing the load capacity of the Sheepmount Bridge be noted and a supplementary estimate of £50,000 be agreed to enable the detailed preparation of the preferred option.

(The meeting ended at 9.45 pm)

